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*      *      *      *      *     *                  

A meeting of the Board of Trustees was held
on September 17, 2024, at 4:30 p.m. 
in person, and live streaming
	Board Members Present 

	Ms. Katherine Alexander, Chairperson

Mr. Kevin Clark, Vice Chairperson 

Ms. Gail Tylec, Financial Secretary

Ms. Sheila Smith, Secretary

Mr. David Haylett, Jr.

Mr. William Ross

Ms. Gina Virtuoso (via ZOOM)
Mr. Lee Wallace

Mr. Jacob Joseph Fleming, Jr. 
Board Members Excused
Mr. Jason Cafarella


	

	Administration Present 
Lloyd A. Holmes, Ph.D., President
Julie Berrigan, Director of Development

Catherine Brown, Assistant Vice President of Human Resources

Tammy Bruno, Interim Assistant Vice President of Academic Affairs

Barbara DeSimone, Assistant Vice President of Institutional Advancement
John Eichner, Director of Business Services 


Harold Legg, Director of Public Relations

Wayne Lynch, Vice President of Administration 

Brian Michel, Ph.D., Assistant Vice President, Economic Development

Lydia Ulatowski, Vice President of Academic Affairs

Barbara Walck, Assistant to the President

	


Chairperson Alexander called the meeting to order at 4:34 p.m. and stated the meeting was being recorded and live streamed.  
A roll call of board members present was taken:  Trustee Alexander, Trustee Clark, Trustee Haylett, Jr., Trustee Ross, Trustee Smith, Trustee Tylec, Trustee Virtuoso (via ZOOM), Trustee Wallace and Student Trustee Fleming, Jr. 

Trustee Tylec lead the assembly in the Pledge of Allegiance, and a moment of silence to thank and honor our first responders, and women and men in the military; those that serve domestically and abroad.  
PUBLIC COMMENTS 

There were no Public Comments. 

PRESENTATIONS
There were no Presentations.
CONSENT AGENDA 

Chairperson Alexander asked if Board members had any questions regarding the Consent Agenda items.  It was 
moved by Chairperson Alexander and seconded by Trustee Clark that the Board approve the minutes from the 
August 20, 2024 board meeting, Statement of Revenues and Expenditures, and Grant Activities.  Motion carried unanimously.  
INFORMATION ITEMS 

Chairperson Alexander asked Board members if there were any questions regarding the Information Items.  Trustee Ross asked Assistant Vice President Brown the status on the Assistant Professor of Nursing opening.  She stated an offer was given to a candidate today.  The following items were received and filed: Grant Tracking Chart, Personnel Status Chart, Foundation Report and Facilities Update.  There were no further questions.
CHAIRPERSON’S REPORT
Chairperson Alexander discussed the following:

· The NYCCT conference is October 3-5, 2024 in Saratoga Springs, NY.  Those attending are Trustee Tylec and President Holmes.  
· Chairperson Alexander provided two “save the dates”:

Scholarship Soiree – Thursday, October 17, 2024 at NFCI; the Distinguished Alumni have been 


announced.  
Veterans Day Service – Friday, November 8, 2024 at 11:00 a.m., Veterans Memorial Park, Sanborn 


Campus

· President Holmes and Chairperson Alexander met for one hour with the new Faculty Council of Community Colleges president, Candance Vacin.  She will be visiting community colleges in New York State; discussed shared governance and the goals of working together.

President’s Report 
The following was discussed:

· President Holmes stated many exciting things are happening here at SUNY Niagara with a bright future to come.  
· President Holmes will provide board members with the draft Middle States self-study report which consists of 145 pages; a summary of 5-6 pages will be included showing highlights. Middle States Team Chair, Dr. Brendan Rickards will be here on September 25, meeting with President Holmes, Vice President Ulatowski, executive council, the steering committee and others.

· The opening of school activities have been exceptional on campus.  The Employee Recognition Ceremony and All-College meeting took place on August 29, with thanks to Board Chairperson Alexander and Trustee Clark attending.  Thank you also to Barb DeSimone for arranging the welcoming stations at Sanborn and NFCI for students and faculty on their first two days of school providing coffee, donuts, t-shirts, mugs, as giveaways.  

· President Holmes discussed enrollment, and we are up over 8% from this time last year; 7.5% over budget goal.  Census date is at the end of this week, and will have a more solid number after that. 

· President Holmes toured several areas of the Sanborn campus; F building, and the Greenhouse; we need to look at the audio recording production studio, and the horticulture program, as these programs make us stand out and be different.

· President Holmes attended the Peach Festival over several days; the athletic students were a highlight of the parade on Saturday.  Thanks to all who attended and helped make SUNY Niagara shine during this festival.
· President Holmes asked the Executive Council to provide him with what their expectations are for him.  This information will be shared and discussed with the board, and then provided to the college campus.  

· President Holmes stated the NCCC Foundation Soiree’ is Thursday, October 17 at NFCI.  He hopes that all board members are able to attend, and are encouraged to bring friends and purchase a table.

· President Holmes is impressed with two staff members in Public Relations – Marlee McCabe and Zachary Rohde; they produced a TikTok video which had 75,000 views.  This makes a huge impact on our advertising on social media.

· Last evening, President Holmes hosted his second “Dinner with Six Strangers” at Savor Restaurant.  Their employment ranged from 8 months to over 40 years of service with the college.  We made wonderful connections over food and conversation.
· Niagara Falls Culinary Institute was featured in USA Today in an article “Uncork the Charm of the Niagara Wine Trail”.  Focusing on wine and taking a class at the culinary institute to learn about wine pairings.

· Friday, September 20, we are hosting an outdoor college community event, focusing on stress and mental health and connecting the campus with each other.  Board Chairperson Alexander will be speaking and representing the board. 

· President Holmes will be traveling to New York City on October 1 for the community college advisory panel for the National College Board which he serves on.  SUNY Niagara is represented on this panel.    

· Name tags have been given to employees; thank you to Barb DeSimone for ordering these.  Board members will also be receiving name tags shortly.  
· On a sad note, John Cipolla who worked in public safety for over 30 years, passed away on September 9.  During the visiting hours, President Holmes was happy to see the large number of SUNY Niagara people there to support and provide condolences to John’s family.

STUDENT TRUSTEE REPORT
Student Trustee Fleming, Jr., provided his report.    
FACULTY OBSERVER REPORT

The Faculty Observer Report was provided by Dr. Elizabeth Sachs.  
COMMITTEE REPORTS

ACADEMIC/STUDENT LIFE COMMITTEE
Committee Chairperson Smith stated the committee met on September 4, and the minutes are included in the board materials.  There were no questions on the minutes.  

It was moved by Trustee Clark and seconded by Trustee Ross to approve the Policy on Policymaking as presented.  All in favor.  Motion carried unanimously.  There were no further questions.

Assistant Vice President Brown discussed the Employee ADA Reasonable Accommodations.  Trustee Tylec questioned wording on Page 3 of 7.  …with or without functions of reasonable accommodations.  The wording was discussed, and Chairperson Alexander explained why it was written the way it was and how it is commonly used to describe how one must perform their essential functions.  
It was moved by Trustee Wallace and seconded by Chairperson Alexander to approve the Employee ADA Reasonable Accommodations as presented.  All in favor.  Motion carried unanimously.  There were no further questions.    
The next Academic Student Life Committee meeting will be held on Wednesday, October 2, 2024, at 8:00 a.m.

FISCAL COMMITTEE
Committee Chairperson Tylec stated the Fiscal Committee met on September 4, 2024, and the minutes were included in the board materials.  There were no questions regarding the minutes.

Committee Chairperson Tylec asked Vice President Lynch if there were any changes/updates to the Business and Finance Update.  Vice President Lynch notified the board that the federal reserve is looking at a 25-50 basis point cut to the US Treasury Bonds which will affect our long-term investment strategy, but currently our investment has been designed to address any cuts of this magnitude on the US Treasury.  Thus, allowing us to still obtain our targeted investment value; $700,000 for FY 24-25.   
A motion was made by Chairperson Alexander and seconded by Trustee Wallace to approve the new title – Assistant Director for Informational Technology Security as presented.  Trustee Haylett, Jr., asked how many employees are in the Informational Technology (IT) department; Vice President Lynch responded with 13.  All in favor.  Motion carried unanimously.  There were no further questions.  
The next Fiscal Committee meeting will be held on October 2, 2024, at 12:00 p.m.

A motion was made by Chairperson Alexander and seconded by Trustee Clark to go into executive session to discuss contractual matters at 5:20 p.m.    

A motion was made during executive session by Chairperson Alexander and seconded by Trustee Clark to amend the contract to include payment of moving expenses for President Holmes, which was inadvertently left out of the written contract. All in favor.  Motion carried unanimously.  There were no further questions.

A motion was made by Chairperson Alexander and seconded by Trustee Ross to come out of executive session at 
6:50 p.m.

OLD BUSINESS
Trustee Ross discussed a book which Trustee Tylec previously provided to all board members entitled “The Five Dysfunctions of a Team”.  Trustee Ross recommends reading it to keep the college team together.
Trustees Ross, Tylec and Wallace continue to work on the Trustee Emeritus information.  More details will follow.  

NEW BUSINESS
None at this time.
GOOD & WELFARE

None at this time.
The next board meeting will be on Tuesday, October 15, 2024, starting at 4:30 p.m.
It was moved by Trustee Wallace and seconded by Trustee Tylec to adjourn at 6:53 p.m.  Motion carried unanimously.  
Barbara Walck
Assistant to the President




